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Every so often, our grandchildren will
bring something to me that has been
broken. Sometimes all that is needed is
some glue, tape, or a new battery. How-
ever, many times the toy or item just
cannot be repaired. In that case, we
throw it away and get a new one. I guess
we live in a society in which many
things are designed to last for just so
long before a new one must be bought.
Our thinking has become,“Just throw it
away. A new one is cheaper than trying
to repair the old one.”

However, this mentality, that gives
very little value to damaged items and
items that seemingly need to be dis-
carded, is sometimes carried over into
our attitudes toward people; troubled
teens, addicts of all descriptions, bro-
ken homes and relationships, dysfunc-
tional families, the poor, those unlike us,
the elderly, the sick, and those who ex-
press themselves with violent words
and actions. Are these people really
worth saving and spending time and re-
sources to make a change in their lives?

The words and examples of Jesus
and scripture give us the answer. The
prophet Isaiah tells us that the Messiah
would value the existence of all people
beyond his own life. “He won’t break a
bruised reed; he won’t extinguish a faint
wick, but he will surely bring justice.”
(42:3 CEB) And how do reeds and wicks
relate to the value of all people? They re-
fer to the broken, bruised, and smolder-
ing lives of those who are too many
times discarded by society and even the
church.

In Biblical times, the shepherds
would cut the reeds that grew in the
lowlands and make flutes and whistles.
The reeds were so fragile, yet so plenti-
ful that if one was bruised or crushed, it
was sensible to just through it away and
cut another. Fixing the damaged one
would be a waste of time. 

If we continue along the same line of
thinking, flax was used as a wick in the
oil lamps. When the oil in the clay lamp
got low, the flax wick would smolder and
begin to smoke up the room. It would be
thrown away and replaced by a new
piece of flax.

But when Jesus came, he did some-
thing that seems totally backwards and
so radical. Jesus picks up the broken
reeds and repairs them, he trims the dis-
abled wicks and causes them to shine

again.
Jesus put into practice the repairing

of brokenness in his daily ministry, not
only by the miracles of physical healing,
but in the parables he told of spiritual
healing. In Luke 15, Jesus gathered the
tax collectors and sinners around him
(“bruised and broken reeds and burned
out wicks,”) and began to tell them how
much he valued and loved each one.

In the first story, Jesus tells how the
shepherd who had a hundred sheep but
realizing that one had lost its way during
the day, left the ones who were safe in
the barn, went and found the hurt, lost
one bringing it to safety. There was cele-
bration because the lost sheep had been
found. The lost one had the same value
as the safe ones.

Then Jesus told about the woman
who had 10 silver coins. One day she
realized that one coin had been lost in
her house. She eagerly looked for it until
she found it. There was happiness in the
house because the lost coin had been
found. The lost one had the same value
as the ones that were safe in her pocket.

The last story in this chapter in Luke
is the familiar story of the prodigal son.
The boy took his inheritance, left his
home, and began doing things his own
way. Soon he found himself broken and
bruised. He was discarded by society

and finally came to himself in a hog pen.
The smoldering flax was almost out
when he began the journey back to his
father. There at home he was greeted
and celebrated as one who was lost but
found; one who had as much value as
the son who stayed home.

And so, we come to the scene at Cal-
vary. Jesus hanging on the cross, beaten
beyond recognition, slowly suffocating,
sharing the same death sentence as the
thief who hung beside him. This man,
this thief who had lived a “worthless”
life, discarded by everyone, his wick
flickering and smoldering, looked over
at Jesus and asked for mercy. Jesus did
not “extinguish the smoldering wick,”
but told the man, “Today you will be
with me in paradise.

If we let him, Jesus will take the
flawed, broken, and bruised clay of our
lives and the lives of everyone else and
make a beautiful piece of pottery. Aren’t
you glad that God doesn’t throw away
lives that are broken and twisted by sin?

This is the opinion of the Rev. Tim
McConnell, assistant pastor of Long’s
Chapel United Methodist Church in
Lake Junaluska. Contact him at 828-
456-3993 or pastortimmc.blogspot.com.
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My first year in seminary, the Dalai
Lama of Tibet came to campus to open a
new library of Buddhist literature. This
caused quite a stir, since he’s a head of
state, a world figure and of course Bud-
dhist. He was welcomed graciously and
many of us got to see and hear him up
close. 

In our yearbook, my roommate Tom,
a professional photographer, secretly
slipped in a photo of this great man of
peace under the name, “Ocean of Wis-
dom.” Some of us would have enjoyed
having him remain as a professor, sit
with us in class, or sneak up to play ping
pong in the bell-tower (a favorite past-
time for some of us). We would have
loved to knock around our theologies. 

As a refugee from his homeland of Ti-
bet for almost 60 years now, he calls
himself “India’s longest-staying guest.”
Millions of followers make pilgrimage to
“be in his presence” and the 83-year-old
travels the globe with his message of
lovingkindness and compassion, all the
more meaningful coming from someone
never allowed to return to his homeland.

It would be remarkable if a world
faith leader published a book entitled
“Beyond Religion” but that’s just what
the Dalai Lama did in 2011. I found my
copy and was impressed and inspired
once again by one of the great voices of
reason in our world today.

The very first line in his first chapter,
“Rethinking Secularism,” presents his
amazing perspective: “I am a man of re-
ligion, but religion alone cannot answer
all our problems.” His reasonable hon-
esty is a welcome refreshment.

Prayerful meditation is important to
him, of course, and he was grateful to
know people were praying for him when

he was hospitalized, but he admits it
was more comforting to know the doc-
tors and hospital staff were well
equipped to respond to his illness.

Then he presents the heart of the
book:

“What we need today is an approach
to ethics which makes no recourse to re-
ligion and can be equally acceptable to
those with faith and those without: a
secular ethics.”

“I am of the firm opinion that we have
within our grasp a way, and a means, to
ground inner values without contradict-
ing any religion and yet, crucially, with-
out depending on religion.”

He uses a very natural and common
analogy to describe what he means by
“secular ethics.” Ethics without religion
are like water. Ethics with religion are

like tea-flavoring has been added. But,
he says, "While we can live without tea,
we cannot live without water.”

That is something to sip and savor.
On the central practice of compas-

sion, he writes, 
“Those with religious faith have rich

resources for the cultivation of compas-
sion, and religious approaches can also
be great resources for humanity as a
whole. But religion is not necessary for
cultivating compassion. In fact, secular
techniques for compassion training are
already in use, and their effectiveness
has even been scientifically demon-
strated.”

Regarding attachment to one religion
or another he offers this guidance:

“[As] a Buddhist, I should strive not
to develop excessive attachment toward

Buddhism. For to do so would hinder my
ability to see the value of other faith tra-
ditions.” 

The wise Tibetan monk offers a cura-
tive model for our culture’s OCD-like re-
ligious attachments.

Much of what “His Holiness” teaches
may seem simplistic. He responds: 

“To some, this idea of universal com-
passion may sound too idealistic and
possibly even religious. As for its being
too idealistic, I don't think it is. Many
things that we now take for granted,
such as the notion of universal educa-
tion, would have sounded too idealistic
in the past, but now are thought of as
entirely practical and indeed necessary.
As for the suggestion that the idea of
universal compassion is religious, I dis-
agree. Certainly, some people's selfless-
ness and service to others are rooted in
their religious devotion, such as serving
God. But at the same time, there are
countless others in the world today who
are concerned for all humanity, and yet
who do not have religion.”

I’ve seen the Dalai Lama in person
several other times through the years-
once with Bishop Desmond Tutu. He al-
ways makes you think-and laugh. His
contagious sense of humor invites lis-
teners to see him as a human being
while seriously considering the truth of
his teachings.

One gift of Buddhism is that while
you are gently nudged to calm your
mind and be mindful, the teachings al-
ways make you think more! Quiet your
head, but use it. Maybe this is a way to
recharge our mental faculties.

We can’t all be an “ocean” of wisdom.
Yet perhaps all we need is a cupful, a
handful or a drop.

Chris Highland served as a Protes-
tant minister and interfaith chaplain
for nearly 30 years. He is a teacher, writ-
er, free-thinker and humanist celebrant.
Chris and his wife, Carol, a Presbyterian
minister, live in Asheville. Learn more at
chighland.com.

The Dalai Lama and ethics beyond religion
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Tibetan spiritual leader, the Dalai Lama, smiles at media persons after a prayer
session in Dharmsala, India in 2009. ALTAF QADRI/AP

Submit your event at least two weeks in
advance online at events. citizen-
times.com. Click on “Add your event” to
submit details.

July 15
Lake Junaluska’s Summer Worship
Series: Featuring Bishop Lawrence
McCleskey at 7 p.m. at amphitheater
under the cross at Lake Junaluska Con-
ference & Retreat Center. Also 8 p.m.
Monday Taize service in Memorial Cha-
pel. 
Ethical Humanist Society: 2-3:30 p.m.,
Friends Meeting House, 227 Edgewood
Road, Asheville. “Do No Harm-Harm
Reduction” by Dr. Jennifer Mullendore
and Michael Harney. 828-687-7759 or
http://EHSAsheville.org.
Celtic service: 5:30-6:30 p.m., Trinity
Episcopal Church, 60 Church St., Ashe-
ville. Musician is Matthew Larkin on
clarinet. 

July 16
“Amos: The Principles of Revival and
the Pathway to Spiritual Awakening”
seminar: July 16-18, Billy Graham Train-

ing Center at The Cove, 1 Porters Cove
Road, Asheville. Unpack the seriousness
of rebellion and the warnings for un-
repentant hearts. $109-$556. To regis-
ter for free seminar plus optional meals,
call 828-771-4800. http://thecove.org/.

July 17
Lake Junaluska Singers dinner show:
“Lakeshore Goes Broadway” 6:30 p.m.
July 17-18 at Lake Junaluska Confer-
ence & Retreat Center’s Harrell Center.
Includes three course meal. $50 plus
tax. Visit http://protect-us.mimecast.
com/s/u3gDCBBXwLtkYmDmHzmPRT
?domain=lakejunaluska.com or call 800-
222-4930.

July 19
“Kingdom Disciples: Heaven’s Repre-
sentatives on Earth” seminar: July
19-21, Billy Graham Training Center at
The Cove, 1 Porters Cove Road, Ashe-
ville. Study what a disciple is and cares
about, how to be one, and mentor oth-
ers. Full but call 828-771-4800 to be
added to wait list. http://thecove.org. 

July 21
Benefit rummage/bake/plant sale: 9
a.m.-2 p.m., St. Mark’s Lutheran Church,
135 Merrimon Ave., Asheville. Proceeds
given to ABCCM Transformation Village.
Thousands of items.

July 22
An Evening at The Cove with Michael
Card: 7-10 p.m., Billy Graham Training
Center at The Cove, 1 Porters Cove
Road, Asheville. $59. Buffet dinner fol-
lowed by concert. http://thecove.org/.
Lake Junaluska’s Summer Worship
Series featuring Rev. Dr. Carl Frazier:
10:45 a.m.-noon, Stuart Auditorium at
Lake Junaluska Conference & Retreat
Center. 
Celtic service: 5:30-6:30 p.m., Trinity
Episcopal Church, 60 Church St., Ashe-
ville. Musician is Leslie Welker on flute.
The Land of the Sky Boys concert: 6
p.m., Coopers Gap Baptist Church, 730
Coopers Gap Road, Mill Spring. 828-
447-7561.

July 23

Intensive Bible Training: “Follow Me”
seminar: July 23-27, Billy Graham Train-
ing Center at The Cove, 1 Porters Cove
Road, Asheville. $226-$1,128. To regis-
ter for free seminar plus optional meals,
call 828-771-4800. http://thecove.org/.

July 27
“Restore My Soul” seminar with Darren
Thomas: July 27-29, Billy Graham Train-
ing Center at The Cove, 1 Porters Cove
Road, Asheville. $109-$556. To register
for free seminar plus optional meals,
call 828-771-4800. http://thecove.org/.

July 28
Summer Music Jam: 7-9:30 p.m., Mills
River Presbyterian Church, 10 Presby-
terian Church Road, Mills River. The Reel
Band showcases a free jam with free
desserts. Bring your instruments. 828-
891-7101.

July 29
The Fox Family at 5th Sunday Singing:
6 p.m., Newbridge Baptist Church, 199
Elkwood Ave., Asheville. 
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